President's Speech Commemoration Service 2004.

Welcome ladies and gentlemen, boys and girls, friends, fellow members of the 2/2nd Commando Association and the Special Air Service Regiment, it is my privilege to address you on the occasion of the Association's 55th Commemoration Service.

We gather in this wonderful setting of Honour Avenue in Lovekin Drive to contemplate, reflect, and give thanks to the men of our unit and all other units who paid the supreme sacrifice so that our country would be spared the title of 'conquered'.

The magnificent views that Kings Park offers not only to the people of Western Australia, but tourists from the far corners of the world, who are enthralled with such a panorama of beauty. It was here on Anzac Day, April the 25th 2004 that 40,000 people attended the 'Dawn Service', there was a mix of senior people, young men and women and children, what a wonderful attendance. I believe there was many a tear shed at that moving service.

How heartening for the servicemen and women to learn of such interest taken in the service by so many young people.

Australians in W.W.II fought with such ferocity and valour that to Japanese marines and army units were denied a foothold on the shores of our country.

It is important that our children and their parents become aware that the freedom they enjoy, is a gift from the men and women who fought a bitter and savage contest in the deserts of North Africa, the hilly terrain of Greece, Crete, Syria and the mountains and jungles of the Islands of the South West Pacific and South East Asia.

The plaques at the base of each tree lining the Avenues here in Kings Park and the names of those engraved on marble in the undercroft of the State War Memorial bear witness to the price men and women have paid for the freedom we enjoy here today.

A young lady, who had read and seen footage of the New Guinea campaign, but never being able to question or discuss it with participants (including her Dad), she discovered that one could trek the Kokoda Trail with a guide who could tell the history as it happened. So eventually with 11 other adventurers, she left civilisation as we know it and headed for 10 days of trekking, wading through rivers, sleeping under hootchies and washing in mountain streams.

Having walked in the footsteps of her carrier, her Dad, and his mates, the experience was emotional, unforgettable, tiring yet motivating. She states "I did it the easy way, I did not carry my pack, I did not have rain and an enemy for company.

My deepest thanks go to you who did."

The mothers of the men of the 2/2nd, who for 9 months throughout 1942 had no written word from their sons, no idea which island they may be defending, and armed with the knowledge of the successes of the Japanese Forces and Australia being under direct threat of invasion, they must have experienced a terrible year, not knowing if their sons were survivors.

The grey and white hair of all mothers, who had sons fighting abroad, told part of their story, the white hair no doubt the result of the torment they must have endured for those years at war.

Our beautiful troubled planet has need of help to survive the hostilities that plague millions of people in many countries. The list of countries in dire need of help is a long one - we wonder when the slaughter of innocent men, women, and children will end. It was nature of the killing of women and children that continues to shock the civilised world.

Crimes against humanity continue unabated, what manner of fanaticism drives men and women, particularly the men to commit murderous barbaric acts such as that of those that have been perpetrated in Africa, America, Russia, The Balkan's, Middle East and many areas nearer home. The beheadings that have been carried out in Iraq are no less than an affront to human dignity.

The elder, El-Sadr, a well respected figure throughout the Shia world, was murdered along with two of his sons by the government of Saddam Hussein in February 1999 in Najaf, Muqtada's father in law was also killed by the same regime in 1980.

Muqada Al-Sadr is a young fiercely anti U.S. Shiite cleric and head of the Iman Mehdi Army, an armed militia that has waged intermittent insurgency against U.S. and British forces in Iraq. Sadi's followers have been active in Basra and other Shiite clerics led by Sistani. The 75-year-old cleric has been active in shaping Iraq's new political system and is one of the strongest supporters of national elections scheduled in January.

Experts say Sisstani retains the allegiance of most of Iraq's 14 million Shiites. "Sadr has fewer supporters than Sistani, but they're far more fanatical." Sadr's followers are willing to die for him and Sistani's are not. The rivalry has serious national implications. "You now have a situation where Iraq's future comes down to these two men," says Kenneth Katzman, senior Middle East analyst at the Congressional Research Service.

Sadr's supporters have fought multiple bloody battles against U.S. led troops over the last year. The most serious occurred in Najaf and Karbala in April and June and again in Najaf in August and recently, this month at Falleyah.

Amatzia Baram, senior fellow and Iraq expert at the U.S. Institute of peace, - Baram says, " Hussein did it in the Baath Party, and Sadr is doing it to clerics", Baram says, " He is a good student of the culture of violence without limits."

He lacks the religious education and degrees required by Shia doctrines, he cannot claim the title of senior religious scholar or the authority to issue ' religious edicts,' consequently he based his religious authority on his lineage alone. He has been involved in assassinations and violence. Today Iraqi and coalition forces are searching for him.

In Indonesia, prosecutors charged the Muslim cleric Abu Bakar Bashir over the suicide car bombings at the J.W. Marriott Hotel in Jakarta last year that killed 12 people as well as the October 2002 blasts in Bali that killed 202 including 88 Australians. He has been accused of using his religious charisma and invoked an order from Osama Bin Laden to kill Americans and other foreigners. It was alleged Bashir was leader of J.I. which seeks to establish an Islamic state in South East Asia through armed Holy War. 

I'm told there is no mention in the Koran that even remotely suggests that foreigners become of Islamic militants, or anyone for that matter who's religion is that of Islam.

In recent weeks African leaders have wound up a summit to discuss the Darpir crisis in Sudan with a statement rejecting foreign intervention, they voiced strong support for the Sudanese Government, which is threatened with international sanctions

Fighting erupted in Darfir in February last year when rebels from minority tribes took up arms to demand an equal share of national development. The rebellion prompted a bloody crackdown on the civilian population by regular troops and allied Arab militias called Janjaweed, spawning what the United Nations has described as the world's worst humanitarian disaster. The crisis has left about 50,000 people dead and about 3.4 million people homeless, according to the United Nations.

The U.N. Secretary - General Kofi Annan in a report presented to the United Nations Security Council on November the 4th, accused the Sudanese Government of failing to bring the perpetuators of widespread killings, rapes and looting to justice. It is a charge he has made in recent months while urging the international community to tackle the crisis.

Japanese Prime Minister Junichiro Koizumi stated recently, Japan has 500 troops on a non-combat, humanitarian mission in the Iraq City of Samawah. Another 500 are based in neighbouring Gulf States providing support.

"Peace and stability in the rest of the world are indispensable to our country's security and prosperity'" Mr Koizumi said. The Japanese P.M. echoes the sentiments and concerns of the leaders and people of many countries.

Two and a half years have passed since our Timorese friends celebrated Independence Day on 20th May 2002. Now conducting their own affairs, has not been an easy task and it will be a long time before the living standards of those good people reach anywhere near those that we enjoy and take for granted. The Australian people have to their credit given much help to the Timorese people over many years and this includes our own Trust Fund managed by Bob Smyth, chairman and assisted by John Burridge and Keith Hayes. They have done and are still doing a commendable job.

In conclusion I wish to thank you one and all for being here today and I ask that you continue to come this special Avenue of ours on the third Sunday of November in the years ahead.

 The time will come, and it is not that far away, when we look to the families of our members to carry on this remembrance service in memory of those of our Unit who paid the supreme sacrifice over sixty years ago.

I would like to thank the fine men of the SAS Regiment for providing the Catafalque Party, and the speaker system, also the Botanic Gardens and Parks Authority for presenting our area in such great shape. We are also indebted to the Highgate RSL for the maintenance of the plaques and a special thanks to Mr Irwin Palmer our bugler for today.

Thank you and God bless you all.

Ray Parry, President.

